St Philip and St James Church

MINUTES 
ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING

 26 April 2021 (by Zoom)
Please note that these are draft minutes until they are approved at the APCM in April 2022.
Present 
Nigel Vince (chair), Revd Preb Rosie Austin, Laura Burch, Peter Cavill, Martin Cooke, Sue Cooke, Joyce Curtis, Diane Fraser, Paul Fraser, David Gammon, Helen Gammon, Stephanie Holden, Judith Hunter, Dorothy Lovegrove, Ian Lovegrove, 
Marian Martin, Peter Martin, Alan Mason, Shula Mason, Linda Mather, Martin Mather, Eileen Nottage, Stella Pugsley, Margaret Rudd, Graeme Towell, Jan Towell, Jodie Towell, Matthew Towell, Roger Steer, Sheila Steer, Clive Thomas, 
Jean Thomas, Jill Vince
Vestry Meeting

1. Welcome, reading and prayer 
Nigel Vince welcomed everyone to the Vestry Meeting and the following APCM.
Rosie Austin introduced herself as Rural Dean for the Shirwell Deanery, and then read from Colossians 2 vv 6-7 

‘... strengthened in the faith as you were taught and overflowing with thankfulness’.  She reminded us that Jesus is Lord and in control, to remember those who have taught us in the faith and hold them in our hearts, and to be thankful for them. She asked us to think about what we have to be grateful for over the last few difficult months, and  encouraged us as a church to ‘keep swimming’.
Rosie explained that she has been asked by Giles King-Smith, Acting Archdeacon of Barnstaple, to accompany the Pip and Jim’s PCC during Peter’s absence. This had been to support the PCC to keep going in the short term, and then to help with midterm planning and a roadmap. There is still much that is unknown about the future. She will keep the PCC updated as this develops and assured us as a church of the prayers of Giles, Rosie, John Roles and Peter. 

Rosie will be joining us as preacher and to preside at Holy Communion on Sunday 16 May.

2. Election for the posts of Churchwarden
Alan Mason was thanked for his faithful work as churchwarden over the past very difficult year.

There were two nominations for the post of churchwarden:

Alan Mason, proposed by Diane Fraser, seconded by Judith Hunter and agreed unanimously. 
Judith Hunter, proposed by Stella Pugsley, seconded by Shula Mason and agreed unanimously. 

Both were thanked for standing.
3. Meeting closed

Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM)

1. Apologies for absence
Katy Ashford, Simon Burch, Helen Burgher, Mary Clements, Chris Collins, Emma Collins, Andrew Downie, 

Barbara Penman
2. Minutes of the APCM held 21 September 2020
Graeme Towell was present at the meeting.

The amended minutes of the meeting on 21 September 2020 were accepted. 

Proposed Graeme Towell, seconded Diane Fraser, agreed unanimously.

3. Matters arising
There were none.
4. Presentation of the Electoral Roll
See the Electoral Roll report from Stephanie Holden. The number on the Electoral Roll is now 74.
5. Reports for 2020
The reports had been circulated prior to the meeting. There were some additional clarifications and comments.
PCC   Diane Fraser had been a PCC member until September 2020, due to the delay of the APCM until then.
FINANCE  
In response to a question, Nigel Vince explained that ‘CCLA’ is CCLA Investment Management Limited. It is the manager of the CBF Church of England Funds and provides discretionary investment management services for individual client portfolios. It is considered a safe and ethical place for our church deposits and reserves. Nigel reminded the meeting that while we had completed 2020 without going into deficit, the coming year looks very different as we start to undertake major repairs on the building. Giving had reduced at a time when our expenses are growing rapidly. During the first quarter of 2021 our income was £10,000 and expenditure £17,000. 

Rosie and Nigel explained that our contribution to the Common Fund went towards clergy stipends, housing and pensions, and Diocesan costs. It costs approximately £69,000 per annum to provide a vicar. Combe to Combe Benefice is supported by other churches in the Diocese through the Common Fund, as between the three churches we pay less than this into the Common Fund. Although our vicar is currently on sick leave, there are still the same costs.
Nigel has been in contact with the Diocese about our financial situation and the sustainability of the church. The Standing Committee has meetings in May with the Diocesan Director of Finance, and the Diocesan Mission Support Advisor to consider ways forward. 
MISSION GIVING  
Pip and Jim’s gives away 10% of income (not including specific giving and grants). Alan Mason explained that we had focused on local causes and Turkswork this year, where the Mission Giving group felt it would make the most difference. Alan asked for a volunteer to take over the responsibility of leading the Mission Giving group which made recommendations to the PCC about how the money should be allocated, and Margaret Rudd agreed to do this. ACTION Alan to speak to ask the other two members of the MG group (Stella Pugsley and Chris Collins) if they were happy to carry on.
FABRIC  
While there is nothing to add to the report for 2020, Nigel Vince reminded the meeting that we face major repairs starting in 2021. 

6. Financial statements for the year ending 31 December 2020

The 2020 Annual Report and Financial Statements were presented to the meeting. It was noted that they had been approved by the PCC on 18 January 2021, certified by the accountant and filed with the Charity Commission. 
Graeme Towell proposed a formal vote of thanks for the tireless work of the treasurer over the year. This was unanimously agreed.
7. Appointment of Independent Examiner

Nigel Vince proposed that the current auditor Andrew Bengey should continue as Independent Examiner. This was seconded by Graeme Towell and unanimously agreed.             
8. Election of PCC Members
Paul Fraser, Peter Cavill and Judith Hunter had come to the end of their 3-year term and were thanked for their service.
There were three nominations for election to the PCC:
Marian Martin, proposed by Jean Thomas, seconded by Sue Cooke 

Paul Fraser, proposed by Alan Mason, seconded by Roger Steer
Peter Cavill, proposed by Veronica O’Connor, seconded by Judith Hunter
As the number of candidates did not exceed the number of places, they were duly declared elected as PCC members. Proposed by Nigel Vince, seconded by Martin Mather and unanimously agreed. 

PCC membership: Nigel Vince (vice chair and treasurer), Alan Mason and Judith Hunter (churchwardens),  Sheila Steer (PCC secretary), Margaret Rudd and Alex Buckland (Deanery Synod), Barbara Penman, Shula Mason, Peter Cavill, Paul Fraser, Chris Collins, Dave Gammon, Marian Martin.
The new PCC members were thanked for standing, and all members were thanked for their service.

9. Questions

i. Martin Mather asked when sidespeople will be elected.
Sheila Steer and Rosie Austin explained that sidespeople are no longer appointed at the APCM, but are approved by the PCC. This can be at any time during the year. The PCC would be considering this in the meeting immediately following the APCM.

The PCC would like to encourage more people to consider joining the sidespeople team. 
ACTION Sheila Steer to arrange publicity with Catch Up and via AV in church. 

ii. Martin Cooke asked about the timescale for the establishment of the new teams.
Alan Mason said that the situation was evolving. Some teams were already operating while some were still setting up. All have a PCC link member and all are likely to have had an initial meeting by the next couple of weeks. He feels they should all be well established over the next six months. At the moment there may be more questions than answers and it may feel like one step forward and one step back but let's persevere 'step by step and day by day.
It was agreed that the half yearly Church Meeting would be re-established, starting in October (date TBA). We can  report on the progress of the teams then.

ACTION  PCC to set a date for the half yearly meeting.

Diane Fraser led the closing prayer and Nigel Vince thanked everyone for attending.
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